Tourists Smuggle African Ivory from Thailand

You might think that ivory bracelet or elephant statue you bought in Thailand is legal, but you're wrong. Chances are it's made from the tusk of an African elephant, and in the next 15 minutes another elephant will be slaughtered to make more trinkets.

The travellers shed their parkas and winter boots, locking the cold and dark behind in their car. The airport shuttle arrives; they pass a woman on the way to her snow covered car, her straw hat soon to be replaced by a woolen one, her tanned wrist wrapped in a thick ivory bangle.



It isn't just <u>Chinese delegates</u> who smuggle ivory into their own country. A <u>World Wildlife Fund</u> (<u>WWF</u>) study found that 28% of Swedish tourists returning from places such as Thailand, Malaysia, Vietnam, China, and Africa, may unwittingly bring illegal ivory and other prohibited animal products into Sweden.

Inside the airport, the travellers strip belts and rings, gladly spread pale arms and legs for a body scan, as security officials x-ray bags and seize liquids and gels. Chattering excitedly, the travellers are granted access to pre-assigned airline seats, store their bags overhead, and plan the movies to watch on the long flight to Bangkok.

Vagabond magazine lists Thailand as the 12th favourite travel spot for over 344,000 Swedes per year. If one in four Swedish tourists buy something made of ivory, that's 86,000 pieces of ivory stolen from endangered African elephants and as many people breaking the law.

"In Sweden we often have a self-image that we are environmentally conscious and a force for good in the world. Now it is high time that we live up to it," says Håkan Wirtén, Secretary General of WWF in Sweden.

But, according to the WWF survey, 98% of the Swedes who answered say they'd never buy illegal ivory. Either they don't realise they're buying it or they think all the ivory for sale in Thailand is legal. It isn't.

Our light-hungry travellers arrive in Bangkok. Tomorrow they'll transfer to the all-inclusive resort in Phuket, but today they wander the streets, soaking up colours and smells. They check the weather at home, laughing at the 45 °C difference. They snack on street food, dodge bicycles, down bottled water, and search for a place to eat in the market. Everywhere is exotic, from the unreadable writing, to the thousands of ivory statues and jewellery laid out and available for sale.

Don't Buy Ivory

- jewellery
- toothpicks
- hairpins
- chopsticks
- cigarette lighter holders
- sculptures

The ivory they see is made from wild African elephant tusks, and even if there is any legal ivory, it cannot be removed from Thailand without the right paperwork. If you're caught smuggling you could serve a jail term of up to ten years or be arrested when you return home.



Two of our travellers wander the market streets. The girl begs for one of the elephant carvings for her dresser. Her mother treats herself to a pair of ivory earrings, a pendant, and a bangle.

"The ivory market in Thailand is still thriving and remains one of the largest and most active worldwide, with high turnover of stock and continued sales to foreign tourists," Naomi Doak says in a TRAFFIC report, <u>Polishing Off the Ivory: Surveys of Thailand's Ivory Markets</u>.

Proof It's African Ivory for Sale

The elephant is a national, historical, and spiritual <u>symbol of Thailand</u>. There are carvings and statues everywhere, including the elephant-headed deities from the Hindu and Buddhist religions. If

you're there on March 13, you can celebrate Thai Elephant Day, another sign of the Thai's long-standing relationship with elephants.

Yet, there on the market table are thousands of ivory pieces. It's difficult to believe the Thai people



There're no warning signs in the store, your travel agent said nothing, there's nothing at the airport. A natural conclusion might be that the ivory for sale is legal. And it could be but only if it comes from a domestic Asian elephant.

would allow the sale of illegal ivory from an animal so revered.

The evidence is in the number of items for sale and the size of the jewellery.

The Numbers Don't Add Up

Naomi Doak <u>surveyed the Bangkok markets</u> to find that the products for sale have trebled between January 2013 and May 2014 (from 5,865 to 14,512 items).

Doak analysed the captive elephant population in Thailand to determine how much domestic ivory could be harvested a year. Accounting for several factors, such as the number of registered male elephants, that only some male Asian elephants have tusks, the amount of ivory available over a lifetime, and how few elephants get their tusks trimmed, she estimated 135 pieces per year, or only 40 centimetres of ivory available for the domestic market.

Thick Bangles Can Only Come from African Tusks

More proof the source of the ivory is from African elephant tusks is the size of the bangles.

Doak compared the width and thickness of the bangles. If these are placed side by side, there is over two metres of ivory. Compare that to the estimated 40 centimetres of domestic product and it's clearly African ivory on sale.



How is any tourist visiting Thailand going to know they're breaking the law? What is Thailand doing to stop the flow of illegal ivory into and out of the country?

Thailand's National Ivory Action Plan

In March 2013, the world put enough pressure on Thailand to start the process of change. In addition to many other campaigns, an <u>AVAAZ petition backed by Leonardo DiCaprio</u> resulted in Yingluck Shinawatra, the Prime Minister of Thailand at the time, <u>publicly pledging</u> to make domestic ivory illegal. The pledge, made at a Convention on International Trade in Endangered Species of Wild Fauna and Flora (CITES) wildlife summit in Bangkok, came at a time when Thailand was being pressured to finalise their National Ivory Action Plans.

This July, the CITES Standing Committee <u>released a report</u> detailing Thailand's progress. Thailand could lose up to 40-50 billion baht (between £777 and £971 million) in revenue if the country doesn't pass the next review and if CITES imposes the trade bans as threatened.

Tracking the Domestic Ivory

The CITES Standing Committee evaluated ten aspects of Thailand's progress and ranked four as "substantially achieved" or "on track for achievement". The remaining six categories were ranked as being "challenging" or "unclear". One of the substantially achieved milestones is a regulation, passed in May, to implement a unique identification system to track whole tusks or piece of raw ivory harvested from domestic elephants. They completed an inventory of the ivory confiscated by the authorities, and are marking these with unique identifiers.

The CITES report found that monitoring and controlling the ivory traders remained unclear as did the progress made with law enforcement initiatives. Thailand is undergoing political upheaval, and for now Prime Minister, Prayut Chan-O-Cha, supports the country's commitment to stop the illegal ivory trade. The government is taking steps to increase border controls and to implement a licensing system for ivory shop owners.

Monitoring the Borders

On October 17 the <u>border police in Thailand</u> were ordered to tighten security at 50 check points. The deputy national police chief, Pol Gen Chalermkiat Srivorakhan, confirmed that "Thailand is a regional transit country for ivory from Africa, most of which is smuggled past customs and immigration, so



new checkpoints will be set up along the 'ivory trail' to catch suppliers."

Tracking the Ivory Traders and Shop Owners

A new law is expected to take effect at the end of this year; shop owners will need licenses to sell ivory. Officials will monitor the stock and verify the ivory is from domestic sources. The plan is to force all ivory traders to follow the new rules. It's unclear what penalties shop owners will face. It's also difficult to distinguish between African and Asian ivory, it requires expert training or expensive DNA tests. This feeds into the debate. Wouldn't it be easier to ban all ivory instead of allowing domestic ivory to stay legal?

An October <u>Bangkok Post editorial</u> highlights the conflict. International groups, such as WWF and TRAFFIC, <u>want a total ban on ivory</u> but national groups want to increase monitoring and enforcement, allowing for a legal ivory trade. Even with similar goals, it's having a <u>negative impact</u> on the government's efforts to implement the CITES recommendations to the National Ivory Action Plan.

For now it continues to be legal to harvest and sell domestic ivory. It's still *illegal* to <u>take domestic</u> <u>ivory products out of Thailand</u> and if arrested and charged, you could go to jail for up to ten years.

The ivory smuggled into the country isn't only destined for the shops; it's laundered and shipped to other Asian countries, such as China, Malaysia, and Vietnam. Over 26.7 million people visited Thailand in 2013; that could translate to seven million people a year blindly supporting the illegal trade of African ivory.

Taking the Message Home

Our travellers settle in for the long flight home, their bags full of cheap clothing and Thai handicrafts.

In the last two weeks, they've ridden a live elephant, had their face tickled by a trunk, and run hands along wrinkled skin that feels like warm tree bark.



In the little girl's suitcase, wrapped in silk scarves, are two ivory elephant carvings bought in the market that first day, about to be smuggled into their home country.

The Elephant in Crisis

The world's elephant population is in crisis. Experts cannot accurately determine the numbers being poached, but estimates are that 36,000 elephants a year—99 African elephants a day, 4 elephants an hour, 1 elephant every 15 minutes—is being shot or poisoned, then has their tusks cut from their faces, before being left behind in the bush to suffer an agonizing death. If the ivory trade is not stopped, in 10 to 15 years the elephant population could be extinct.

The illegal trade in elephant ivory is accelerating and could be worth as much as a billion dollars (£640 million) a year. The dark figure of crime means that both the number of elephants being killed and the value of the ivory are drastically underestimated.

In <u>Out of Africa: Mapping the Global Trade in Illicit Elephant Ivory</u>, they calculated that "[t]he price of ivory has skyrocketed from USD \$5/kg in 1989 to a wholesale price of USD \$2,100/kg in China in 2014, with retail prices much higher."

During our travellers two week holiday, over 1000 elephants were slaughtered.

What is Sweden Doing to Educate the Tourists?

Back in Sweden, Mats Forslund, an expert on trade in endangered species, spoke at this year's campaign to educate people about smuggling ivory and other animal products into Sweden. Forslund says the Swedish customs system is "not in place" to search tourists when they return from holiday.

Forsland also said that Sweden's airports aren't educating tourists leaving the country. In other parts of the world there's information given to travellers at the airports but this isn't happening at Arlanda, Stockholm's busiest international airport with 60% of annual passenger traffic.

Just over the border in Norway, Oslo Airport is actively educating tourists and enforcing the laws: "We take a very serious view of these things, and confiscate everything we find," said Tor Fredriksen, office manager for Norwegian Customs and Excise at Oslo Airport.

According to Forslund, the Swedish WWF has been trying for over 20 years to get information into the airports. Forslund says that they're working again this year with Swedavia, the government group that operates the ten Swedish airports, to ask them to distribute the educational material produced by the WWF.

What You Can Do

- 1. Don't buy ivory products or any animal products.
- 2. Ask tour companies and airlines to educate tourists before they travel.
- 3. Support a cause such as Stop Wildlife Crime or adopt an African elephant.
- 4. Ask <u>Swedavia</u> to increase the customs enforcement and educate passengers.

With thanks to Therese Gustafsson for translation assistance from the World Wildlife November 17, 2014 press conference.



Image Sources

- Ivory bracelets on sale in Tha Phrachan market, Thailand, page 1: © James Morgan/WWF-Canon http://www.worldwildlife.org/stories/steep-rise-in-ivory-sales-and-availability-in-thailand Ivory bracelets
- Elephant carvings, page 2: © WWF http://www.wwf.se/press/pressrum/pressbilder/1292210-pressbilder
- Trinkets on display, page 3: © Naomi Doak/TRAFFIC http://www.worldwildlife.org/publications/polishing-off-the-ivory-surveys-of-thailand-s-ivory-market
- Bangles on display, page 3: © Naomi Doak/TRAFFIC
 http://www.worldwildlife.org/publications/polishing-off-the-ivory-surveys-of-thailand-s-ivory-market

- Thai officials seize shipment of illegal African elephant tusks, page 4: ©World Wildlife Fund http://www.worldwildlife.org/photos/elephant-ivory wildlife-trade 299869
- African elephants drinking page 5: ©Martin Harvey/WWF-Canon http://www.worldwildlife.org/photos/elephants-drinking
- I am not a trinket, page 7: ©World Wildlife Fund http://wwf.worldwildlife.org/site/MessageViewer?em_id=42501.0

Sources

- AVAAZ 'One Person Has the Power to Save Thousands of Elephants', *Avaaz*, 3 March 2013 http://www.avaaz.org/en/save_the_elephants/ > [accessed 30 November 2014]
- Andersson, Per J, 'Vagabonds Resebarometer 2014: Svenskarna sviker inte Medelhavet' (Vagabonds Travel Barometer 2014: The Swedes do not disappoint the Mediterranean), *Vagabond*, 3 June 2014 http://www.vagabond.se/artiklar/nyheter/20140603/vagabonds-resebarometer-2014-svenskarnaviker-inte-medelhavet/ [accessed 4 December 2014]
- Bangkok Post, 'Border Police Told to Stop Ivory Trade', *Bangkok Post*, 17 October 2014 http://www.bangkokpost.com/news/social/437986/border-police-told-to-stop-ivory-trade [accessed 18 October 2014]
- Carrington, Damian, 'Thailand's Prime Minister Pledges to Outlaw Domestic Ivory Trade', *The Guardian*, 3 March 2013 http://www.theguardian.com/environment/2013/mar/03/thailand-outlaw-ivory-trade [accessed 30 November 2014]
- Chiangmai and Chiangrai, 'The Thai Elephant Symbol of a Nation', *Chiangmai and Chiangrai* http://www.chiangmai-chiangrai.com/elephants_thai.html [accessed 2 December 2014]
- CITES, National Ivory Action Plans: Sixty-Fifth Meeting of the Standing Committee Geneva (Switzerland), 7-11 July 2014 (Geneva, Switzerland: CITES, July 2014), pp. 30–34 http://www.cites.org/sites/default/files/eng/com/sc/65/E-SC65-42-02.pdf [accessed 28 November 2014]
- Davison, Janet, 'Ivory Trade: Why Elephant Poaching Is Still Rampant', *CBC News*, 20 August 2014, section World http://www.cbc.ca/1.2740635 [accessed 18 October 2014]
- Doak, Naomi, *Polishing off the Ivory Trade: Surveys of Thailand's Ivory Market*, A Traffic Report (TRAFFIC, 2014) http://www.worldwildlife.org/publications/polishing-off-the-ivory-surveys-of-thailand-s-ivory-market [accessed 16 November 2014]
- Editorial, 'War on Ivory Will Fail', *Bangkok Post*, 15 October 2014, http://www.bangkokpost.com/opinion/opinion/437640/war-on-ivory-will-fail [accessed 2 December 2014]

- EleAid, 'Differences Between African and Asian Elephants', *EleAid* http://www.eleaid.com/elephant-information/differences-african-asian-elephants/ [accessed 4 December 2014]
- Forslund, Mats, and Allan Carlson, World Wildlife Fund Press Conference: Svenska turister smugglar elfenben och souvenirer från hotade djur (Stockholm, Sweden), 17 November 2014 press conference questions http://www.wwf.se/press/pressrum/pressmeddelanden/1584060-svenska-turister-smugglar-souvenirer-frn-hotade-djurarter
- Gee, Oliver, 'Swedes' Top Travel Destination Revealed', *The Local*, 3 June 2014 http://www.thelocal.se/20140603/swedes-top-travel-destination-revealed [accessed 25 November 2014]
- Harris, Godfrey, 'The Difference Between African and Asian Ivory', *Ivory Education Institute*, 2014 http://www.ivoryeducationinstitute.org/the-difference-between-african-and-asian-ivory/ [accessed 5 December 2014]
- Jackson, Johanna, 'Var Fjärde Svensk Kan Vara Ovetande Smugglare' (One in four Swedish may be unaware smugglers), *Vagabond*, 18 November 2014 http://www.vagabond.se/artiklar/nyheter/20141118/var-fjarde-svensk-kan-vara-ovetande-smugglare/ [accessed 25 November 2014]
- Levin, Dan, 'Chinese President's Delegation Tied to Illegal Ivory Purchases During Africa Visit NYTimes.com', *Sinosphere Dispatches from China*, 5 November 2014 http://sinosphere.blogs.nytimes.com/2014/11/05/chinese-presidents-delegation-tied-to-illegal-ivory-purchases-during-africa-visit/ [accessed 7 November 2014]
- ———, 'Prime Minister Promises to End Thailand's Ivory Trade', *The New York Times*, 3 March 2013, section World / Asia Pacific http://www.nytimes.com/2013/03/04/world/asia/prime-minister-of-thailand-promises-to-end-nations-ivory-trade.html [accessed 30 November 2014]
- Majani, Florence, 'Diplomatic Indignation in Ivory Row', *The Mail & Guardian Online*, 14 November 2014 http://mg.co.za/article/2014-11-14-diplomatic-indignation-in-ivory-row/ [accessed 21 November 2014]
- Morelle, Rebecca, 'Elephant Deaths Reach Tipping Point', *BBC*, 18 August 2014, section Science & Environment http://www.bbc.com/news/science-environment-28842965> [accessed 18 October 2014]
- Moss, Vincent, 'Elephant Population Is Dwindling as Ivory Trade Spirals out of Control in Africa', *Mirror*, 8 November 2014 http://www.mirror.co.uk/news/world-news/poachers-killing-35000-elephants-year-4595057> [accessed 21 November 2014]
- Newman, Julian, 'Ivory Responses: Full of Sound and Fury, Signifying Nothing', *Environmental Investigation Agency (EIA)*, 2014 http://eia-international.org/ivory-responses-full-of-sound-and-fury-signifying-nothing [accessed 30 November 2014]

- Oslo Airport, 'Your Souvenirs May Be Illegal', *Oslo Airport Mynewsdesk*, 2014 http://www.mynewsdesk.com/uk/oslo-lufthavn-as/news/your-souvenirs-may-be-illegal-88150> [accessed 25 November 2014]
- Phuangkum, P, T Angkawanith, and R.C. Lair, 'The Outside of the Elephant', in *Elephant care manual for mahouts and camp managers*, AE943 (Bangkok, Thailand: Food and Agriculture Organization of the United Nations, 2005)
 http://www.fao.org/documents/card/en/c/b2c5dad0-b9b9-5a3d-a720-20bf3b9f0dc2/
 [accessed 30 November 2014]
- Swedavia, 'Traffic Statistics for 2011', *Swedavia* https://www.swedavia.com/about-swedavia/statistics/ [accessed 5 December 2014]
- Tourism Authority of Thailand, 'Don't Buy Ivory', *Tourism Authority of Thailand*, 20 November 2014 http://www.tourismthailand.org/What-news/detail/Don%E2%80%99t-buy-ivory-1860> [accessed 27 November 2014]
- ———, 'Thailand Welcomed 26.7 Million Visitor Arrivals in 2013, Exceeding Target', *Tourism Authority of Thailand Newsroom*, 14 January 2014 http://www.tatnews.org/thailand-welcomed-26-7-million-visitor-arrivals-in-2013-exceeding-target/ [accessed 5 December 2014]
- Thailand Government, 'Elephants as Part of Thai Culture and National Symbols', *The Government Public Relations Department*, 2010 http://thailand.prd.go.th/view_news.php?id=4838&a=2 [accessed 2 December 2014]
- Vira, Varun, and Thomas Ewing, *Ivory's Curse:The Militarization & Professionalization of Poaching in Africa* (C4ADS and Born Free, April 2014) http://www.bornfreeusa.org/a9_ivorys_curse.php
- Vira, Varun, Thomas Ewing, and Jackson Miller, *Out of Africa: Mapping the Global Trade in Illicit Elephant Ivory* (C4ADS and Born Free, August 2014) http://www.wwf.se/source.php/1578610/out%20of%20africa.pdf>
- Wilson-Späth, Andreas, 'Who Is Exterminating Africa's Elephants?', *News24*, 10 November 2014 http://www.news24.com/Columnists/AndreasSpath/Who-is-exterminating-Africas-elephants-20141110> [accessed 21 November 2014]
- Wipatayotin, Apinya, 'Ivory Trade Plan under Fire: Dapong Says Closing Shops Would "Stifle Rights"', *Bangkok Post*, 13 October 2014, http://www.bangkokpost.com/news/general/437282/ivory-trade-plan-under-fire [accessed 2 December 2014]
- Wittemyer, George, Joseph M. Northrup, Julian Blanc, Iain Douglas-Hamilton, Patrick Omondi, and Kenneth P. Burnham, 'Illegal Killing for Ivory Drives Global Decline in African Elephants', *Proceedings of the National Academy of Sciences*, 111 (2014), 13117–21 http://dx.doi.org/10.1073/pnas.1403984111

World	Wildlife Fund, 'Big Wins in the Fight for Wildlife' http://wwf.panda.org/about_our_earth/species/problems/illegal_trade/wildlife_trade_campaign/> [accessed 30 November 2014]
	-, 'Den illegala handeln med elfenben måste stoppas!' (The illegal ivory trade must be stopped), <i>Världsnaturfonden WWF</i> , 29 June 2012 http://www.wwf.se/show.php?id=1484549 > [accessed 18 November 2014]
	-, 'Steep Rise in Ivory Sales and Availability in Thailand', <i>WWF Stories</i> , 2014 http://www.worldwildlife.org/stories/steep-rise-in-ivory-sales-and-availability-in-thailand [accessed 1 December 2014]
	–, 'Svenska Turister Smugglar Elfenben' (Swedish Tourists Smuggle Ivory), Världsnaturfonden WWF, 6 November 2013 http://www.wwf.se/show.php?id=1543593 [accessed 18 November 2014]
	–, 'Svenska Turister Smugglar Souvenirer Från Hotade Djurarter' (Swedish Tourists Smuggle souvenirs from endangered species), <i>Världsnaturfonden WWF</i> , 17 November 2014 http://www.wwf.se/press/pressrum/pressmeddelanden/1584060-svenska-turister-smugglar-souvenirer-frn-hotade-djurarter [accessed 18 November 2014]
	-, 'Thailand in the Spotlight over National Plan to Control Ivory Trade', 2014 http://wwf.panda.org/?230512/Thailand-in-the-spotlight-over-national-plan-to-control-ivory-trade [accessed 2 December 2014]
	–, 'Thailandresenärer erbjuds illegalt elfenben' (Thailand travelers are offered illegal ivory), Världsnaturfonden WWF, 24 October 2012 http://www.wwf.se/show.php?id=1503659 [accessed 18 November 2014]
	–, 'Thailandsresenär - Köp Aldrig Elfenben' (Thailand Traveler - Buy Never Ivory), Världsnaturfonden WWF, 2014 http://www.wwf.se/show.php?id=1498299 [accessed 18 November 2014]
	-, 'WWF uppmanar Thailand: Förbud all handel med elfenben' (WWF urges Thailand: ban all trade in ivory), <i>Världsnaturfonden WWF</i> , 15 January 2013 http://www.wwf.se/show.php?id=1517535 Jaccessed 18 November 20141